MSCOD FULL COUNCIL MEETING Minutes

444 Lafayette St., Videoconference Room 5137, St. Paul, MN 55101 

December 11, 2012
(APPROVED Dec 11 2012)

Attendance

Dave Schwartzkopf, Nate Aalgaard, Nancy Rosemore, Kathy Peterson, Carlos Vazquez, Robert Johnson, Mark Hughes, Stephen Grams, Rev. Dave Sams, Kim Tyler, Michelle Trapp, Dean Ascheman, Jill Keen, Linda Lingen, Peg Booth, Kim Kang, Joan Willshire, Margot Imdieke Cross, Colin Stemper, Linda Gremellion, Elizabeth Demski, Noel Shugart, Chris Bell, Don Lavin, Rebecca Fabunmi, Christine Fisher, Tika Pecan, and Steve Chavez.

Call to Order and Introductions

The chair called the meeting to order at 1:35 p.m. Attendees introduced themselves.

Approval of Agenda

Mark Hughes motioned for approval of the meeting agenda. Dean Ascheman seconded the motion. It was unanimously approved.

Approval of Minutes

Dean Ascheman motioned for approval of the October 18, 2012 minutes. Mark Hughes seconded the motion. The minutes were approved unanimously.

Accessibility at the Capitol

Margot Imdieke Cross gave a brief update on renovation plans for the Capitol building. There is an existing plan and an access advisory group is established. There will be a meeting at the Capitol on December 12, 2012 to review all aspects involving architects, legislators, maintenance workers and users. An important aspect will be making the building accessible to everyone. Kathy Peterson suggested that screens for real time captioning and wiring for the deaf and hard of hearing should be introduced. Imdieke Cross stated she would send e-mail updates in the executive director’s weekly e-mail.

MSCOD’S 40th Anniversary

Joan Willshire requested members to think about a speaker for our 40th anniversary. We should consider whether we want a state or nationally known figure. All suggestions and information should be given to Dean Ascheman on the events committee. 

Legislative Update and Strategy

MN-CCD 2013 Legislative Strategy

Joan Willshire presented MN-CCD’s legislative strategy. MSCOD has partnered with MN-CCD, a non-profit organization of disability advocacy groups, on selective legislative issues. In 2013, MN-CCD will focus on four issues:
1. Reform 2020. This initiative would increase access to high quality services for those with disabilities.
2. Disability Waiver Rate System. They will support system components that preserve the ability of organizations to provide critical disability services
3. State Healthcare Reforms. CCD will work to ensure organizations to provide critical disability services in these reforms.
4. Specific Policy Changes. CCD will support additional policy changes that will advance the independence of people with disabilities.

Dean Ascheman motioned for approval of MSCOD’s support of MN-CCD’s legislative goals; Mark Hughes seconded the motion. It was approved unanimously.
MSCOD’S Legislative Update

Joan Willshire reminded the council that the statute regarding the number of MSCOD council members will be presented in the 2013 session. Currently the statute requires 21 members; the council decided at the June 2012 meeting to reduce the number to 17.

Margot Imdieke Cross presented suggested legislative initiatives concerned with disability parking, access and safety issues.

Currently the statute on disability parking allows movable disability parking signs; this language conflicts with the building code which requires disability parking signs to be permanent. Mark Hughes motioned that MSCOD support permanent disability parking signs for consistency. Dean Ascheman seconded the motion. It was approved by unanimous vote.
Under the statute on prohibited parking, it was recommended to add that parking shall not be permitted in shared access aisle adjacent to a disability parking space. When individuals park in or obstruct a shared access aisle, they render the entire disability parking space unusable. The motion to adopt this language was rescinded. Kim Tyler motioned for the removal of the word “shared” in the language and motioned for approval of the amended language. Nate Aalgaard seconded the motion. It was passed by unanimous vote.
At this point the presentation was interrupted for our guest speakers.
Governor’s Executive Order on Employment

There are two possible Governor’s Executive Orders on Employment for people with disabilities. Our speakers presented both versions and requested feedback from council members.

Tika Pecan, senior project manager from MCDHH, reported this effort began in May 2012 to increase employment for the deaf, blind, hard of hearing, and others with disabilities. It is intended to eliminate discriminatory language, present model recruitment and use affirmative action plans, and the governor’s executive order should be modeled on President Obama’s order.

Don Lavin of Rise, Inc. presented an alternative order. MN Employment 1st Coalition has no issue with MCDHH but believes the focus should be broader. Minnesota should lead by setting an example, but thinks the order should be broadened to reach all sectors of employment. An employment first policy provides a framework and opens doors. Joan Willshire requested members to review both orders and provide feedback by the end of 2012. Members can blog on the subject to Colin Stemper.

MNDOT 2013 Hiring Opportunity

Rebecca Fabunmi from MNDOT discussed mass hiring opportunities. She will share opportunities with the executive director. It will help MNDOT and partners to hire from the communities of the disabled, veteran, minorities, and women. Christine Fisher of Human Resources discussed the hiring process and current openings.
MSCOD Legislative Update continued

Margot Imdieke Cross continued her update on accessibility and safety legislative issues. The Minnesota statute 169 should be amended so that if a parking lot has no available disability parking, vehicles with a disability parking certificate or license plate may park at an angle and occupy two standard spaces. Dean Ascheman motioned for adoption of this amendment. Mark Hughes seconded the motion. It was approved by unanimous voice vote.

The statute on vehicle transporting wheelchair users currently only requires tie-downs. It needs to be amended to include head clearance requirements and slope maximums. Kim Tyler motioned for adoption of this amendment. Rev. David Sams seconded the motion. It was approved by unanimous voice vote.

Minnesota statute 471.469 now states the following language: “Nothing herein shall be construed to require elevators in apartment buildings.” The state is requiring safety upgrades in buildings with elevators. The present language is against building code and should be removed. Kathy Peterson motioned for removal of the present language. Michelle Trapp seconded the motion. It was approved by unanimous voice vote.

Olmstead Update

Chris Bell gave an update on the Olmstead plan. On October 23, 2012, the committee recommended a plan to DHS. DHS must complete the plan by June 5, 2013; the entire state must comply with the Supreme Court order based on ADA lawsuits. The plan calls for the establishment of a sub-cabinet commissioner appointed by the governor to co-ordinate the plan for community integration. It is designed to empower people with disabilities and establish a critical mass of disability advocates.

MNET Update

Noel Shugart presented an update on MNET (Minnesota Non-emergency Transportation). The legislature mandated solutions in three areas:
5. Streamline and simplify assessments statewide.
6. Identify modes of transportation & improve access of taxicabs.
7. Develop a single administrative structure.

2040 Initiative, Met Council

Commissioner Steve Chavez from district 15 spoke on the Thrive MPS3 2040 rolling strategic plan. Every 10 years, after the census, the Met Council is required to update the regional development framework in three areas: transportation, parks and open spaces, and water resources. It develops goals, strategies, and scenarios that provide a listening framework for public input. It acts as a planning conduit for federal money. The system and policy plans cascade to the local level and create consistency.

Executive Director’s Report

Joan Willshire announced that many council members need to reapply for a full 3 year term. Members may contact Joan on their status and go to the Secretary of State’s website to apply. Joani Werner will continue as an ex-officio member for Social Security.

Adjourn

Dean Ascheman motioned for adjournment; it was seconded by Mark Hughes. The chair adjourned the meeting at 4:05 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,
Elizabeth A. Demski
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